Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


Meeting Minutes
March 10, 2008 12-2pm

Present:  Julie Moulton, Laurie Kimball, Liz Hunt, Kathy Son, Arthur P. Clum, Kim Humphrey, Marie Taplin, Tyler Ingalls, Edward Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Cullen Ryan, Mary Chris Bulger, Linda Donovan, Roberta Brezlinslu, Jen White, Michael Brennan, and Luc Nya.

Cullen welcomed the group, a brief history of the Coalition was presented, and introductions were made.  Minutes from the last meeting were accepted.   
DHHS Funding Cuts
The Committee on Transition System (COT) has been earmarked for significant cuts and, possibly, elimination.  The Appropriations Committee will be meeting tomorrow on March 12th in Room 222 in the late afternoon.  The Governor suggested that the Committee on Transition not be eliminated, but that $100,000 be taken from $500,000 budget.  Discussion of the proposed DHHS funding cuts will be held on Wednesday, please check the websites: www.maine.gov/legis.ofpr/afaschedule.html and www.mainecandobetter.org.   The Governor’s message now is that the preference may no longer be to not make budget cuts.  Policy suggestions are being aired presenting some revenue-generating ideas instead of relying solely on cuts.  
Rally

Mainecandobetter.org sponsored the rally to bring a couple thousand people to rally in Augusta.  There was an introductory and closing speaker with stories that were shared in between.  At 10:30 a.m. people made their way to the lobby to speak with their own Representatives.  Efforts are being made by writing letters to both the legislature and the editors. 
HOME Fund

There is an unprecedented effort to raid the HOME Fund and earmark it.  Proposed uses are not directly related to affordable housing creation.  The suggestion was made that this is the beginning of a disturbing rend which will allow the people to use the money for any project even if vaguely related to housing quickly exhausting the fund.  People are negotiating away the fund with misinterpretations and by conducting meetings behind closed doors.  The negotiations suggested that the first $3 million would be cut this year and would continue to be cut for the next 3 years.  It was suggested by the coalition that if people are making decisions in crisis they may not be the best decisions for the long-term.  Many potential opponents in the legislature are being provided with a false understanding of compromise and support; they are being told that the affordable housing community is behind the proposals to take money from the HOME Fund.  Because MaineHousing is working out the compromise, it is assumed by legislators that affordable housing advocates agree when they do not.  As a result, many legislators may think they are acting in our interest when they are not.    The group raised concerns about how this could happen.  Perhaps Dale McCormick could attend a meeting to discuss this and hear our concerns. 
The Maine Affordable Rental Housing Coalition has strong and active advocates parallel to this Coalition.  They are working to inform the legislature that we do not support compromise.  The question is: should this coalition set a date and do something?  Who are the movers and shakers?  Kathy Son will talk to the D.D. Council.

Presentation by Michael Brennan, Candidate for Congress, to the Coalition:  

Michael Brennan spoke with the Coalition.  He began saying that having 1400 people at the Civic Center in opposition to what was being proposed as occurred in 2004, really made a difference.  He was in the Senate at the time and they took notice.  Maine has a constitutional requirement to balance the budget, but not until June of 09.  Budget projections were wrong, and we were $150M short, timed with Federal Government Medicaid regulations changes which caused another $45M shortfall.  Efforts are underway in Congress for a moratorium to ensure these Medicaid cuts do not go into effect.  Other states are affected and will help.  

Michael chaired the Health and Human Services Committee, and the Joint Select Committee for Universal Health.  80% of the budget goes to Education and Mainecare.  $1B to Education, and $850-950M to Medicaid.  

The biggest factor is that no one wants to cut Education, so all the cutting becomes targeted at DHHS.  The overwhelming majority of people in the Legislature do not want to hurt people through budget cuts.  But many misunderstand Medicaid, and the Federal money it draws into the state.  Of the money, 79% goes to Elderly, Disabled, and Handicapped – Private Non Medical Institutions (PNMI’s) (23%).  A cut to that means no more nursing homes, no more support for people leaving Pineland.  

75% if people in Nursing homes are on Medicaid.  The overwhelming majority are Elderly.  

Maine is second in the country for children covered by healthcare.  Only 8-10% don’t have insurance.  

Those who are Non-Categorical qualify due to income, but not due to disability.  Maine is ahead of the curve in terms of serving those folks.   With the cuts, 20,000 people are capped down to 12,000, meaning 8000 people were cut off.  

It always works well with the Legislature to have an alternative.  People in the field coming forward helps the Legislature make decisions.  

Taxes:  

15-20M comes from Food, Lodging, and cigarettes. Alcohol tax produces $50M.  Raising these taxes is politically feasible – you have to communicate that with the Legislature. It is helpful to say, “We’re opposed”.  It is really helpful to say “Here’s an alternative.” 

Michael has a son with a learning disability.  With support, he was in the top 10% at Bowdoin, and now in UMaine Law School.  If you don’t push, it won’t happen.  Take knowledge from being on the front lines and tell what it takes to make things work.  

One of the side effects of deinstitutionalization is that for some it has lead to loneliness due to living alone when accustomed to an institution.  In 1994, Michael passed a bond issue for special needs housing.  The Historic Tax Credit is good; the only problem, as members of the the Coalition know, is the source of funds.  It should not come from the HOME Fund.  In 1983, 53 people were using emergency shelter beds.  By 1993, that number had grown to 270.  While numbers quadrupled in homeless shelters, not one unit of affordable housing was created.  Reagan cut the HUD budget; nothing else was cut.  You can’t deal with all underlying issues unless you have housing.  We need to create a pool of affordable housing.  

Legislators don’t hear from people.  When Michael was a legislator, if he received 5 calls, he paid attention, particularly when these calls were from his district.  Emails, letters, and phone calls are all good.   

Q:  Is there something we can do so we don’t fight the same fight over and over?

A:  You can elect me to Congress.  I’ve been at this for 32 years as well.  Maine’s tax policy is bad.  It is a narrow tax base.  Good times produce huge surpluses, and bad times produce huge deficits.  The Tax Code needs to be leveled out.  We can fund special education statewide vs. locally.  The hard part is getting the candidates to run for local state legislature.  No one will say they are running on injuring child welfare.  People in the legislature do not have expertise.  It is a part time legislative service.  People have varying degrees of skill and expertise.  The F Map rate is the percentage reimbursement the Federal Government reimburses for medical.  It was 68%, now it is at 63%.  Every one percent drop equals $20M.  

One suggestion:  Have legislators attend the Coalition meeting and address these issues.  Good targets for this:  Joe Brannigan, David Webster.  Half of the legislature understands the issues.  Tom Allen does.  

There is no downside of having this kind of advocacy or these kinds of groups (Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services).  

Other items for discussion:
· MicroBoards: Meeting was held with Joan Smyrski.  The conclusion is that we need to focus more on adult services.

· Personnel cuts at DHHS have started:  Children’s, and Mental Health Services.  

· LD1777 - Bureau hiring based on budgets vs. caring.  There is a knowledge gap at the bureau.  The training was better in the 80’s then it is today.  
Next meeting:  Monday 4/14/08 12-2 at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland.  
c/o Community Housing of Maine 309 Cumberland Avenue, Suite 203

 Portland, Maine 04101 207-879-0347 cullenr@maine.rr.com 


